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AVATAR MEHER BABA'S CIRCLE OF FRIENDS, INC.

MINUTES OF THE APRIL 4, 2019 BOARD MEETING
The meeting convened at about 7:04 p.m. at THE CIRCLE CENTER in Myrtle Beach Mall.
Attendance: Board Members Present: Dennis Wolterding, Angela Lee Chen, Laura Crabtree, Jeff Stearns, Judy Mangold, Don McBride, John Leiter, Ben Hay. Guests were Francis Curry, Adrienne-Kritz-Geller:  A Quorum of the Board (at least five directors) was declared.
Items Discussed: See Agenda of April 4, 2019 (Appendix) for general topics discussed and Meeting Framework. MP3 File “190404-1905.mp3” contains the raw recording of this Meeting in its entirety. (Minutes are constructed based on this File and notes taken by Secretary Laura Crabtree.)
MOTIONS PASSED:
1.
Motion by Don McBride to approve the Minutes of the March 7, 2019 Board Meeting; seconded by Jeff Stearns.  PASSED UNANIMOUSLY

2.
Motion by John Leiter to have Angela Che set up a FACEBOOK Page for The Circle Organization (that will be linked to our existing Group Page); seconded by Laura Crabtree. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

3.
Motion by Jeff Stearns to convert The Circle's BB&T Debit Card into a BB&T Credit Card provided that there is no annual fee; seconded by Ben Hay. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
Assignments:

a. John Leiter will draw up a new Video Release Consent Form that is simpler and less intimidating than the current one.

b. Laura Crabtree will start to set up the FlipCause Campaign for the June 29th Fundraising Gala Event, possibly to be followed by a CrowdFunding Internet Campaign.

c. Dennis Wolterding will ask Mall Management about posting Circle Events.

d. John will follow-up with Vanguard concerning Ann McEvoy's Bequest to The Circle.

e. Don McBride will follow-up with the “Library Project” on his return from his Walkabout.

f. Don will make a laminated sheet of instructions for the A/V technology. He will also write out the setup/takedown instructions for TCC Volunteers.

g. John Leiter will send verbiage to Don McBride that he can transfer to Katherine Cox that will hold The Circle harmless if anything happens to Katherine's stuff stored at TCC.

h. John Leiter will learn the logistics of claiming our bequest from Vanguard in the event of Ann McEvoy's death.

j. ALL Board Directors will read the Service Committee Report (done for the MSC in 2012) to consider how its recommendations might be adapted to The Circle's service delivery.

Brief Highlights of Other Matters Discussed.

A. The Meeting opened with Don McBride reading Baba's words. This was followed by the standard moment of silence and the reading of the Norms by Judy Mangold. The Board then accepted the March 7, 2019 Board Minutes (Motion 1). 

B. Service Director, Ben Hay, then introduced our Guest, Mr. Francis Curry, who has volunteered to be on The Circle's Service Committee and who is actively helping us plan a Health-Service Fair for October, 2019. A very enthusiastic Mr. Curry then talked about his strong belief in selfless service; his lifetime of doing it, including in his award-winning profession as a Luzerne County Community College Admissions/Outreach Liaison in Wilksbury, PA.; and how happy he was to be working with us (even though he is Roman Catholic and not a “Baba Lover”). Francis does spend a great deal of time at The Meher Spiritual Center (MSC) imbibing the atmosphere there. He is also on several non-profit Boards in the area, including that of Coastal Samaritan Center-an organization providing low-cost, mental health services. The Board expressed delight for his help to us.

C. Circle President, Dennis Wolterding then reported that the financial audit of the Baba Birthday Play (Amore Divino....etc.) was accepted by Joe DiSabatino and his assistant, Ray D'Argenio and that the two committed donors had proffered their promised funds to The Circle for the shortfall of about $300. So ends this matter though Dennis emphasized that we still haven't received the Play Video and that a copyright release to us will have to be signed. The President then briefed the Board on his work with Anne Giles to bring the “Darshan Days” Program to THE CIRCLE CENTER (and MSC in the evening) from May 2-5; he emphasized that the Program is open to all but that it will be a reunion of folks who attended the 1969 “Great” Darshan. He also stressed that while we are hosting this, it is Anne who is in charge of it, though we need volunteers to help. Dennis then discussed Sufism Reoriented's plan to bring the White Pony Express's General Store to Myrtle Beach in Late July and their desire for a second General Meeting, to mobilize volunteers, in May.  Dennis will work with Mary Brooks on making that happen. The President also reported that Merwan Mehta had agreed to be the Keynote Speaker at the July 29th Fundraising Gala. The Board discussed the Agenda for the Meeting which would be dinner of Indian Cuisine (probably); concert by Jamie Newell; Silent Auction; Capital Campaign Appeal; dessert and coffee; and Keynote Address. Secretary Laura Crabtree committed to getting the FlipCause Registration Process Going. Finally, Dennis mentioned that he had to be away from Myrtle Beach from April 15-22 (approximately) on Family Medical Business. Similarly, he will be away from about June 14-24  in Maine on Family Business 
D. Vice President, Angela Lee Chen reported that the April 6th Mini-Sahavas at TCC (from Noon to 4:30 p.m.) was on track with a Hole-in-the Bucket skit; followed by Bhajans, Classical Guitar, Maraiya's singing and Irwin Luck's Q&A. This is the very first of the Mini-Sahavas to be followed by a second, with Bernard, Bruford and others, on May 18th starting at Noon.  On April 20th,  from 3-5 p.m., Cathy Riley will lead her choir in song after which there will be a story-telling talk by Frank and George Eaton about their father, Frank, who was the first caretaker at the MSC. The matter arose concerning The Circle's selling CD's or other stuff for artists and collecting the donation of 25%. Director and lawyer, John Leiter seemed, generally, comfortable with this approach. Angela then mentioned the idea of having a separate YouTube Channel for AMB Circle of Friends, even though we now show videos via Robin Vogel's Channel (our official videographer).  She also suggested that we set up an Organizational Page on FACEBOOK which we could link with our existing Group and which would allow us to have a donate button on the Page.. The Board passed a motion (Motion 2) to that effect. In the odds and ends department, Angela will make a Flyer for the June 29th Gala.
The need for a simplified, less-intimidating Video Release arose, and John Leiter agreed to look at our existing document (which he had originally given us) and modify it accordingly.  

Once we receive this we can try to get past folks to sign it (and use it from now on).


E. Secretary, Laura Crabtree reported that she finished revising the spreadsheet for the Robocall List of about 300 persons (no small feat). Laura will now begin working on the FlipCause Campaign for the Gala. She will also try to look at the Circle files, both paper and on computer, in order to bring them up to date in several places. We then discussed adding a Crowdfunding component of a Capital Campaign on FlipCause or FACEBOOK.


F. Treasurer, Jeff Stearns discussed the need to protect The Circle from fraud and suggested that we retire our Circle Debit Card in favor of a credit card so long as there was no annual fee. His motion to do so (Motion 3) was passed unanimously.

He passed around his Financial Report in a new and improved Spreadsheet form based on the recommendations of the  March, 2019 Strategic Planning Meeting. Jeff explained the various categories and why, in the last three months, expenses seemed to exceed income (based on cash accounting and outlays for the Baba Birthday Play; remittance of unused stage donations; Annual Insurance, etc.) In terms of basic balances, we have $24,574.50 available now from both the Operating and Circle Center Accounts.


G. Service Director, Ben Hay reported that we are on track for our October 26th Health/Service Fair with 12 Organizations being invited for the four (4) hour event. We will try to make this event appeal to the general public as well as our own Community. Minutes of the first meeting of the Service Committee were sent to all members of the Board by Dennis Wolterding. As for the planned BTK (baby, toddler and kids sahavas), it looks as if it is not going to happen because the volunteers interested have too many other commitments. Ben raised the question of giving a deadline for persons interested in using the Scholarship funds for the MSC stay. The Board chose the end of April. Funds not used can then be offered to others in the next quarter.

H. We had no Fundraising Director's Report because Steve Koren was at a mandatory Training Session for his job and could not attend the Board Meeting.

I. The Program Committee mentioned that Christina Riley appears to have ended her Circle involvement completely, including Circle Cinema, which now frees us up to do what we want. We discussed showing the movies that Baba Loved (list in Meher-Mehera). As for a date for the next Program Committee meeting, Judy and Angela will discuss it; it will probably be at the end of April.

J.  C.O. F. E Director (that is Community Outreach, Fellowship and Education)  Don McBride will be leaving, officially, on May 18th. He gave a ten-minute training course on the A/V equipment he had installed (e.g. overhead projector; amplifier, etc) to the Board after the official meeting.  He will make a laminated instruction sheet for using the equipment. Don mentioned that he can do a collaboration between Far-Side Cinema and Circle Cinema beginning April 28th. The Board agreed in principle that our theme for choosing films will be “whatever people want to see”, and we can ask them. Don McBride stressed the need for volunteers to learn how to set up and take down movables at TCC. He proposed that we always have 30 chairs set up and keep the others in the dressing room. Don will make a list, and we will send it out to the Volunteers and see if there is a need for training. On a happy note, Don mentioned that Denny Moore and Katherine Cox received a number of Baba books from the Circle (extras) to replace what they had lost in the fire. Further, he reported that Katherine wanted to temporarily store some items at TCC when she goes overseas to India. Since The Circle cannot guarantee the integrity of her stuff, we did talk about the need for a hold-harmless agreement.

K. Director-at-large, Judy Mangold handed out the April Volunteer list.

L.  The matter of Myrtle Beach Mall's Renovation arose in consequence of a Sun News article on the topic. Director-at-Large, John Leiter indicated that the Mall will abide by the MSC Covenants of Restriction. Based on several factors, it is appearing, more and more likely, that nothing will happen to the Mall for about a year, but we're still guessing.

M. The Gala was discussed again and the idea of changing its menu. For now, all resigned themselves to Indian Food with, perhaps, a change in some of the dishes. When we have the Flyer, Dennis will contact Danesh of Marsala and lock-in everything.  We will also research desserts.

N. Dennis  mentioned that Ann McEvoy had put us in her will to receive a portion of her Vanguard IRA (amounting to about $4000.00) provided that we still had a Circle Center. John will check with Vanguard to learn what we need to do to claim in the event of Ann's death, which all hope wile not be for eons. Also surfacing was the idea of revivifying The Library Project. Don will take this up when he returns from his Walkabout. In a topic also of past discussion, we spoke about rigging up a TV to show Baba Films in the window—perhaps on Fridays.  We could have a YouTube loop and train volunteers to do this. Finally, the idea of revamping The Circle's windows came up. All agree it's time to do so, but given our precarious state, the time and expense does not appear to be justified at this time.

Director-at-Large, John Leiter discussed his idea that we use the past findings of the 2012 MSC Service Committee Report to receive suggestions on what events and actions we can do as The Circle. We considered that our Programming Committee could review these and adapt them to solicit Community Input. However, THE ENTIRE BOARD resolved to read the Service Committee Report (sent around electronically) and consider how this might work.

O.  After the Board Meeting adjourned, Don McBride did a short A/V training session. Some of the highlights: 1. To Turn-on/Turn-off the Overhead Projector, use the WHITE REMOTE at the rear right of the room where the equipment is and press its BLUE POWER BUTTON once to turn-on the Projector and twice to turn it off.. 2. To work the DVD/CD player, use the BLACK REMOTE. Turn-on the Player with the POWER BUTTON ON THE UPPER LEFT OF THE REMOTE. Note. The HDMI cable is in the rear of the DVD player and can be removed to hook it up to a computer if you are using one to show a DVD or Internet Video. The volume for the sound for ALL actions is controlled by the button on the right of the BLACK AMPLIFIER BOX on top of the DVD player. TO TURN ON THE AMPLIFIER, USE THE BLACK ROCKER SWITCH ON ITS LEFT. Turn THE VOLUME KNOB ON THE RIGHT OF THE AMPLIFIER-- TO THE RIGHT TO INCREASE THE VOLUNE.
Adjournment:  The Meeting was adjourned with the Beloved God Prayer and by Acclamation at 9:18 p.m. after which Don McBride gave his A/V technical training to the Board.
April 4, 2019 Minutes Respectfully Submitted By Dennis Jan Wolterding to the Board for Approval
_________________________ 

Dennis Jan Wolterding
APPENDIX TO APRIL 4, 2019 MINUTES
Draft Agenda AMBCOF Board Meeting April 4, 2019—7PM

THE CIRCLE CENTER
I.
Opening: Baba’s words, moment of silence
II.
Reading of Norms
1. Start and end with remembering Baba 

2. Participate fully   

3. Respect each other  

4. Work as a team / no silent disagreements 

5. Be careful of using generalizations  

6. Seek solutions beyond your own 

7. Find joy in what you are doing.  

8. Maintain your humor   

9. Remain focused on the task                   

9. a. No cell phones  9. b. No side conversations   9c. No shifting focus

10.  Keep all private information private.

11. Start & End on time and with Baba (7 - 8:30p)
III.
Approval of Previous Minutes (March 7, 2019)

SPECIAL: 
Meet and Greet with Francis Curry and the Board
IV.       Reports of Officers/Directors  (See Assignments in Appendix)
-- President’s Report (Play Audit; Darshan Days; Dhuni Sticks; White Pony Mtg; April-June Family Absences )
-- Vice President’s Report (Angela L. C.--Mini-Sahavas; Gala; Facebook & Tech Issues: Others) 
-- Secretary’s Report  (Laura C. : Status Robocall Database; Syncing; Others )

---Treasurer's Report (Jeff S. ; New Financial Spreadsheet: Beneficial Owner Mtg)

---Service Director's Report (Ben H.: Health-Service Fair; BTK Sahavas Progress; Scholarship; more?)

---Resource Committee/Fundraising Report (Steve K.: Schedule First Meeting; Book sale Progress)
---Program Committee Report (Need to Schedule New Meeting) 
---C.O.F.E. (Don M.--What's Up Duck?)

-- Director at Large/Volunteer Coordinator (Judy M.; April Volunteer Schedule: Volunteer Crisis)
---Director at Large (Status of MBM Negotiations; Suggestion for Service Projects/Activity Committee)
V.
Old Business 
Finalize Plans for June 29th Gala

Status of Myrtle Beach Mall Redevelopment/MSC Negotiations

New Date for Programming Committee Meeting-Replacing Co-Chair (Cohen's Hand)

Programming Circle Cinema now that C. Riley is gone.

Mini-Sahavas Logistics

Fishing things that have fallen through the crack
VI.

New Business

A. 
FINALIZE AGENDA/PLANS FOR JUNE 29TH GALA


B. 
ANN MCEVOY BEQUEST: HOW TO HANDLE


C 
STRATEGIC PLANNING MOTIONS—TIME TABLES FOR IMPLEMENTATION


D.
ANNE GILES AND DARSHAN DAYS—LOGISTICS


E.
REVIVING THE BABA BOOKS TO LIBRARIES PROJECT)


F.
LACK OF CIRCLE PUBLIC EDUCATION ON MEHER BABA—A GROWING CONCERN.
ASSIGNMENTS FROM MARCH 7, 2019 MEETING 
a. Don McBride will call Denny Moore and Katherine Cox to offer them extra copies of Baba books from The Circle's Library and Ute Bowman's bequest to TCC to help these two replace books lost when their apartments burned in the recent devastating Ocean Creek Plantation fire.

b. Steve Koren will pick a date certain for The Circle's Book Sale. 

c.Ben Hay will put together a structured agenda for review by the Board for the end-of-summer Kids (BTK) Sahavas including date certain and activities and resources needed.

MOTIONS PASSED AT STRATEGIC PLANNING MEETING:
CREATE A PERMANENT RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT (FUNDRAISING) COMMITTEE WITH STEVE KOREN AS CHAIR. JOHN LEITER PROPOSED; DON MCBRIDE SECONDED. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY
NOTE: The following will serve on this Committee: Steve Koren (Chair), Dennis, Judy, John, and Angela.
CREATE SECOND AD-HOC SITE SELECTION COMMITTEE AND BUDGET COMMITTEE. JOHN LEITER PROPOSED; DON MCBRIDE SECONDED. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY
NOTE: The following people will serve on the Site Selection Committee: Angela L.C. (Chair), John L.; Dennis W. Steve K. Jeff S., Don McBride. 
Note 2. : John Leiter will contact Magnolia Plaza as a possible Circle Center Site.
.)
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